
TOWN OF CROSS PLAINS BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

MONTHLY MEETING JANUARY 2019
The Board of Supervisors of the Town of Cross Plains held their regular monthly meeting on January 14, 2019 at 3734 County Road P, Cross Plains.  Notice of the meeting was published in the January 10th issues of the Mt. Horeb Mail and Middleton Times-Tribune and posted at the Community Center, Town Website and Town Garage on January 3, 2019.  Board Members Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Greg Haack, Treasurer Bonnie Krattiger and about 6 citizens were present for the regular Board meeting. Paul Correll was absent.  Chairman Greg Hyer called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.  Greg Hyer led the pledge of allegiance to our flag.

Action on Appointment of an interim supervisor for Town Supervisor #1 Vacancy.   Motion was made by Greg Hyer and seconded by Greg Haack to approve Patricia Mullins as interim Supervisor #1 to fill vacancy until the April 2nd election.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  Patty Mullins took the Oath of Office for the position of Supervisor #1. 

Approval of the Minutes of the December 10 Board Meeting.  Motion was made by Greg Haack, seconded by Greg Hyer to accept the December 10 Town Board minutes with corrections.  Jeff Baylis abstained. No Quorum to approve.  The December minutes will be reviewed at the February meeting.  
Review of Financial Report and Action on Payment of Bills.   Motion was made by Jeff Baylis and seconded by Greg Haack to accept the December 31 Financial Report with transfer adjustments.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  
Action on Budget Adjustment items for 2018 budget categories.  Jeff Baylis moved to approve the transfer amounts as explained by Treasurer, Bonnie Krattiger on the financial statements.  Greg Haack seconded.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  

The list of invoices for payment was reviewed.  Motion was made by Greg Haack and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve payment of invoices in the amount of $1,900,227.97.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  

Chair/Clerk Announcements – Clerk:  There will be only one election this year on April 2nd.  No February primary.  Life Line Screening will be renting the Community Center on February 27, 2019.  To register for the event and for other details, see flyer on website. Chair:  Greg Hyer explained what happened with the plow truck on New Year’s Eve.  Insurance Company has been notified.  Police report is still forthcoming.  Town of Springfield has offered the use of their spare plow truck.  Patrolman, Bruce Boehnen will check into the use of that truck.  Bob Goodwin thought airbags on the Peterbuilt are necessary to balance the weight of the plow.  The EMS ambulance was also totaled in this accident.  The EMS chief, Tim Hellenbrand, has retired as chief of Cross Plains EMS.  He was required to do so as part of his being eligible to retire at his State position.  He does want to continue with EMS but would have to reapply for the chief position.  The position is open for applicants the next 60 days.  The EMS board has appointed an EMS chief for the interim position of Chief.   FEMA met with Chairman Hyer regarding flood issues.  The Town has 2 contacts for reconstruction and reimbursement.  The documentation is extraordinary to file for reimbursement.  Chairman gave details on the documentation.  Also, the Town is eligible for administrative time.  To reconstruct Shag Bark the Chairman would like to use MSA for estimations.  We have 60 days to submit paperwork to FEMA.   Greg Hyer spoke on the County Zoning redo.  The rezone will be on the agenda in early April at the County.  The Town continues to work on cleaning up any errors.  Paul Correll gave the Chairman information on rollers for Patrolman, Bruce Boehnen to check out.  Cost ranged from highest choices of $14,000 with lowest around $11,000.  Chairman was working on the internet at the Town office to get emails for Supervisor #1 and the Plan Commission up to date.  In the process the Chairman is looking into increasing the speed of the internet.  Chairman presented 3 options to the Board on the increase of speed.  Jeff Baylis would like to see the increase to 15 megs at the Town Hall.  The cost of a contract would be $59/month for 2 years.  The garage we can get 25 megs with no cost difference at about $50/month.  Highway 14 is being repaved from Cross Plains to Pleasant View this year.  Patrolman would like to remodel the office in the Town Garage.  The Town has received notice that Greg Griswold has filed bankruptcy.  The Town has a couple of judgements against him.  Chairman asked the Town’s attorney, Mark Hazelbaker if it worth pursuing or should the Town let the judgements go.  Resolutions on Cardinal Hickory Creek Electric has been uploaded to PSC and ATC.  Greg Haack updated the Board on the sale of the Mt. Horeb Fire Station.  The Fire Department is still working with the Village of Mt. Horeb on a price of purchase.  The Fire Department has changed the asking price to $650,000.  The Village has offered $610,000.  There will be a meeting this Wednesday evening.   Original appraisals were at $530,000 and $585,000.  One of the engines on the fire trucks had antifreeze mixed in with the engine oil.  It will cost around $28,000 to rebuild the engine which will include a new head and turbo on it.  No real reason why it rusted through as trucks have yearly maintenance on it. The Fire truck is due for replacement in 2027.  All other trucks will be assessed.    
Public Participation for three minutes on any item. Jeff Baylis recommended citizens get their wells tested.  A percentage of wells are showing up with contamination in this area.  40% have been coming up with contamination which includes nitrates, bacterial and viral.  Bob Boehnen indicated the girl’s bathroom outside door is rusting out and will need to be replaced.  Bob also let the Board know the Park Commission will need to have new members.  Chairman Hyer will looking into disbanding the Park Commission with the Commission’s approval and to make sure it is done legally.  
Update from Chris Klopp on Inter-municipal Energy Planning Committee regarding ATC.  Chris gave an update of what is happening with ATC line.  The Committee did not have a meeting this past month because it was scheduled on the same day as the pre-hearing conference.  The Committee appeared and the judge asked if anyone wanted to group together.  Iowa and Dane County grouped together as well as others.  The Judge accepted all of the groups.  ATC did object to the couple who were not directly on the line but the Judge allowed because of what they understood as far as vegetation along the line.  Renewable energy is having a big seminar this Thursday.  Chris will attend with the hope she can get some questions and comments in and possible alternate ideas out.  
Action on Renewal of Contract for Tim Zander lawn mowing and snow shoveling.  Motion was made by Greg Haack and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve the renewal of the lawn mowing and snow shoveling contract with Tim Zander from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2019.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  

Action on Renewal of Contract for Deb Boehnen for community center cleaning and maintenance and management.  Motion was made by Greg Haack and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve the renewal of the community center cleaning and maintenance and management from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2019.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.  

Action on Larry Theimann rezone to shift the property lines between adjacent properties at 3700 Old Military Rd.  Tabled until next month.  

Motion to adjourn was made by Greg Haack and seconded by Patty Mullins.  Greg Hyer, Jeff Baylis, Patty Mullins and Greg Haack approved.    Motion carried.   The meeting was adjourned at 9:04 p.m.

Nancy Meinholz, Clerk


